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MINUTES

 SPECIAL BUDGET STUDY SESSION

JUNE 8, 2005
 MISSION BLUE CENTER, 475 MISSION BLUE DRIVE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:38 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, MPT Johnson, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Staff present:
Deputy Fire Chief Cuicci, Deputy Fire Chief Johnson, City Manager Holstine, Senior Human Resources Analyst Maria Saguisag-Sid, Fire Chief Myers, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, Deputy Fire Chief Velasquez

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

BUDGET STUDY SESSION


A.
Brisbane Departmental Presentations



1.
Fire Department

Fire Chief Myers presented the Fire Department’s proposed budget for 2005-06.  He said key objectives include staff training, expanding and enhancing the annual inspection program, and on-site continuing education for paramedics and emergency medical technicians.  Program changes include a contract for fire inspection and establishment of a sinking fund to pay for future equipment replacement.  

Fire Chief Myers advised that $13,000 per year will be sufficient to cover the sinking fund.  He said having a JPA has saved the City some money that would have been spent on separate dues payments for various associations.  He noted having acting captains has resulted in significant savings in overtime pay.

Fire Chief Myers informed the City Council that Deputy Chief Velasquez will replace Deputy Chief Cuicci after his retirement.

MPT Johnson observed that there is a slight increase in the budget.  Fire Chief Myers explained that the increase was in personnel services, a category that includes salaries and benefits.  He clarified that the 2 percent operating component was used to fund the sinking fund, and there were no increases in line items.

CM Bologoff questioned the large jump in professional services costs reflected on Page P115.  Fire Chief Myers said professional services covers the contract for the fire inspector, including the North County component and the safety inspector component.  He noted this item is offset by what the City used to spend on fire prevention.

MPT Johnson noted the City Council often gets questions about the tank farm, and she asked whether the Fire Department had any plans to expand its inspection program to include that facility.  Fire Chief Myers said the Fire Department has no jurisdiction there, but all the local fire companies have participated in pre-fire walk-throughs to familiarize them with the layout and staff.

CM Bologoff commended the Fire Department for setting a 100 percent goal for a four-minute response time for medical emergencies.  He noted the County allows 95 percent.  Fire Chief Myers clarified the item should be corrected to reflect the Department’s goal of four minutes or less 90 percent of the time to any emergency.

CM Bologoff said he liked the organizational charts included with last year’s budget and asked the staff to provide similar charts this year.  Finance Director Schillinger noted the final version will include the charts.

CM Bologoff commented that he noticed discrepancies throughout the budget document in the amounts shown for the 2004-05 approved budget.  Mr. Schillinger said some of the amounts are $1 off because the program rounded up in certain cases.  He explained that Page P115 shows the total for the department, while Page P116 shows total administration.

CM Panza noted besides the three goals carried over last year, the Fire Department identified another objective last year that was not carried over, and that related to “prudent business practices, fiscal controls, and budget management.”  He suggested mentioning this as a high priority for every department, even if it is not listed as a separate objective.

CM Panza noted Page P120 contains a double asterisk statement regarding the standard shift and base pay rates.  He suggested it would be better to base the pay on a 192-hour cycle rather than 182 hours plus time-and-a-half for another 10 hours.  Fire Chief Myers explained that 53-hour weeks are the FLSA standard, and Brisbane firefighters work 56-hour shifts, so the City is paying each firefighter for three hours of overtime per week anyway.  CM Panza encouraged the staff to consider other scheduling arrangements that reduce overtime.

CM Panza noted the performance measures at the top of Page P119 reflect a customer service satisfaction level of 97 percent; he suggested setting the goal at 100 percent.  Fire Chief Myers said the Fire Department has never achieved 100 percent.  He noted the customer service survey was implemented for the first time during the past year, and Brisbane achieved about a 98.5 rating.  He added that the “100” in the second column should be changed to “N/A.”

Referring to Page P122, CM Panza asked why the NFPA membership was the only one Brisbane pays separately.  Fire Chief Myers said that item could be removed; he said membership status confers the right to vote on changes to the standards, but the North County JPA would be voting for all three agencies anyway.  He noted the JPA maintains copies of current codebooks, so Brisbane no longer needs to buy them separately.

CM Panza agreed with CM Bologoff that the organizational charts were useful.  He said he takes notes in his copy of the preliminary budget, so it would have been helpful to include them in that version.

CM Barnes commended Fire Chief Myers and Deputy Chief Cuicci for their efforts to make the JPA work successfully.  He said he was sorry to hear about Deputy Chief Cuicci’s retirement, and he wished him well in his future endeavors.  Fire Chief Myers commented that Deputy Chief Cuicci’s shoes will be hard to fill.

Councilmembers thanked Fire Chief Myers and Deputy Chief Cuicci.



2.
Community Development

Community Development Director Prince reviewed the Community Development Department’s objectives for 2005/06.  He said the staff plans to complete the remaining revisions to the Zoning Ordinance; create an inclusionary housing ordinance; review and process major development proposals for the Quarry, the Northeast Ridge, and the Baylands; hire a consultant to develop new subdivision regulations for substandard lots; and complete a comprehensive review of the General Plan and hire a consultant for environmental review.  Mr. Prince described and discussed each of these tasks.

MPT Johnson encouraged the staff to develop a database to track compliance with development conditions.

MPT Johnson cautioned that consolidating and updating the General Plan policies should not change the basic intent reflected in the 1994 document.  Mr. Prince agreed, and noted that one of the points that emerged from the public workshop last summer was a consensus that the General Plan’s basic philosophy and vision were still relevant and appropriate.  He added that the staff will come back in August with a proposed work plan, including a survey questionnaire, identification of additional information needed for background reports, and an outline for the policy and program review process.  

Mr. Prince said that after those steps, a report will be prepared that will form the basis of the environmental review for the General Plan.  He noted the average price of a general plan update for cities in California is approximately $250,000; the 2005/06 budget provides half of that, or enough to get to develop the RFP to hire a consultant for the environmental review.  He added that the remaining costs will depend on the extent of environmental review needed, and some of those funds could come from developer reimbursements.

Mr. Prince recommended getting the General Plan in place before proceeding with the Phase I Baylands development application.

Mr. Prince noted key program changes include hiring a new Principal Planner, paid through reimbursement; updating the General Plan, background reports, and maps; and hiring consultants for the inclusionary housing ordinance and subdivision and zoning regulations for substandard lots.

Mayor Richardson noted the professional services listed on Page P93 total about $375,000, of which only a small portion will be reimbursed from developers.  She asked whether there were other sources of reimbursement to offset those costs.  Mr. Prince noted building permit and plan checking fees are reimbursed by applicants.

CM Panza asked Mr. Prince to explain his two-phase approach to the General Plan update.  Mr. Prince said the 2005/06 budget will provide enough to go through the community survey, public workshops, and policy review sessions, and that phase will culminate with development of an issues report.  The second phase, funded from next year’s budget, would cover the environmental review and updating the General Plan.

Referring to the objectives on Page P91, CM Panza questioned whether it was realistic to expect to “complete” review of the Quarry Road, the Northeast Ridge, the draft EIR for the Baylands next year.  Mr. Prince noted the timing of the Northeast Ridge depends on the HCP amendment process.  He suggested it might be better to identify key milestones rather than speak in terms of “completing” those items.

CM Panza suggested raising the 90 percent goal for reviewing permit applications within 30 days.  Mr. Prince said the staff can handle about nine out of ten applications, especially for small projects, within that timeframe, but some projects take longer.  He pointed out that many applications are handled in less than 30 days, and the turnaround time is constantly improving.  CM Panza commented that performance targets should be set higher than their current levels so the staff will strive to achieve them.  He suggested focusing on improving the processing time for single-family projects in particular.

Referring to Page P94, CM Panza noted that developer reimbursements were higher than the previous year, and he asked if that figure included the Baylands.  Mr. Prince confirmed that most of the increase was due to the Baylands.

MPT Johnson recommended asking applicants questions to help sort projects for processing as they come in.  She said the City of San Francisco instituted a triage program that cut down their overall review time.  Mr. Prince noted Brisbane’s small staff works closely with applicants and amendments are made to the informational handouts as issues arise.

CM Bologoff drew attention to Page P89 and asked why Fund 51509, “flexible benefits,” had increased so dramatically.  Finance Director Schillinger explained that the increased benefits reflect the additional staff people; he added that some of those amounts will be reimbursed.

CM Bologoff observed that Fund 52235, “professional services,” also increased substantially.  Mr. Schillinger said that amount includes consultants for the General Plan and other major projects.

CM Barnes asked the staff to provide a breakdown of developer reimbursements for staff and outside consultants.

Mayor Richardson commended Mr. Prince and the Community Development Department staff for their efforts.

3. Parks and Recreation

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels presented the 2005/06 budget for the Parks and Recreation Department.  He noted there are some increases, primarily for equipment, materials, and facilities.  Mr. Skeels said there is one vacant position for a teen coordinator, and the head lifeguard position is being filled by two half-time people.  He reviewed and discussed the objectives for administration, parks and facility operations, youth activities, adult activities, senior citizen activities, special events, teen activities, and aquatic activities.  

Mr. Skeels said program changes include making the Community Park playground area ADA-compliant, establishing an online registration fee system, replacing carpet in the Mission Blue Buckeye Room, increasing cost of water for parks, replacing the roll-up garage door and carpet at the Teen Center, expanded concerts in the park, and reduction in electricity usage at the community swimming pool as a result of the solar power system.

MPT Johnson asked for more details about the Buckeye Room carpet replacement.  Mr. Skeels noted the carpet is five years old and is beginning to wear out, in spite of regular cleaning and maintenance.  He said the carpet will be replaced with a similar type in a matching color.  MPT Johnson suggested seeking professional advice in selecting the replacement carpet.

Councilmembers discussed ideas for marketing and promoting nutrition, fitness, and recreational programs.  Mr. Skeels talked about new class offerings and classes that were dropped due to lack of interest.

MPT Johnson encouraged the staff to provide classes and presentations for seniors on serious topics like estate planning, health and medical care, and issues related to aging.

Mayor Richardson suggested using seniors as volunteers to help the staff at City Hall with filing, mailing, and other clerical duties.

Mayor Richardson commented that some crafts like knitting and sewing are making a comeback, and she recommended considering adding classes in these topics for seniors and adults.

CM Barnes asked about the City’s history of co-sponsoring events in the past.  Finance Director Schillinger said the City spent about $7,000 in 2003/04 for co-sponsorships and about $16,000 or $17,000 in 2004/05.  He noted the major co-sponsored event this past year was the chamber concert series.

CM Panza asked if the amounts include staff time as well as costs.  Mr. Schillinger said the figures include staff time.

MPT Johnson questioned whether the proposed co-sponsorship budget of $15,000 will be adequate.  Mr. Schillinger said the Friends of the Brisbane Library will be handling the administrative services for the concert series this year.

Mayor Richardson asked why the co-sponsorship funds were included in the City Manager’s budget rather than the Parks and Recreation Department’s budget.  Mr. Schillinger explained that most of the events are arranged through the City Manager’s office, so the accounting made more sense that way.  City Manager Holstine added that he prefers to monitor the situation closely because the City’s co-sponsorship resources are limited.

CM Bologoff recommended that the staff consider replacing the old van with a larger vehicle.  Mr. Skeels said funds are allocated in the 2004/05 budget to replace that vehicle.  He noted larger vehicles require special licensing, but the staff is looking into those possibilities.

CM Panza observed that one of last year’s objectives that was not carried forward was ongoing monitoring of the skatepark.  He asked about the status of that effort.  Mr. Skeels explained that when the skatepark was first opened, the staff envisioned using the Teen Center to register skatepark users, but that did not happen, and people starting using the skatepark without supervision.  He cautioned that active supervision would confer additional responsibility on the City.  Mr. Skeels added that local kids are using the skatepark, so it seems to have served its purpose.

CM Panza noted one of last year’s objectives for the aquatics program was to evaluate the possibility of youth summer swim team.  Mr. Skeels said that when the staff surveyed parents, there was not much interest in the idea of a year-round swim team, but there are currently 30 kids signed up for the summer swim team.

CM Panza asked about the possibility of a summer lap-swimming program.  Mr. Skeels noted the hours were adjusted to provide more time for lap swimmers, and the current schedule seems to be working well.

CM Panza observed that the budget includes replacement of the Mission Blue signboard.  Mr. Skeels said the staff plans to install a dual-sided, lighted signboard at the Mission Blue Center.  He noted more detailed plans will be coming to the City Council for approval.

CM Panza asked if the staff had attempted to track results from its marketing activities to see whether they were effective in attracting people to classes and recreational programs.  Mr. Skeels said the staff will establish some kind of measurement system in the coming year.

CM Panza asked about the conference travel listed on Page P191, and Mr. Skeels explained those events.

CM Barnes recommended that the City Council look at how Parks and Recreation Department programs would be affected by a dramatic decrease in funding.  He noted the department is currently receiving about $850,000 from the general fund, and operating the pool costs about $433,000 per year.  He suggested identifying the critical, core programs and determining priorities in terms of future budget cuts.  CM Barnes asked if other Councilmembers would be interested in that exercise.

CM Panza commented that it would be more prudent to plan ahead than to scramble and make cuts at the last minute.  Mayor Richardson agreed that it would be helpful to look at that scenario.

Mayor Richardson thanked Mr. Skeels for his presentation.



4.
City Manager’s Department/Redevelopment

Assistant to the City Manager Smith presented the 2005/06 budgets for the City Manager, open space and ecology program, and the redevelopment and low- and moderate-income housing programs.  He reviewed the City Manager’s objectives and program changes.  He noted the event co-sponsorship budget had already been discussed.  Mr. Smith pointed out that the budget calls for televising Planning Commission meetings, as requested by the City Council a few months ago.

Mr. Smith discussed the 2005/06 objectives for the City’s open space program  He said program changes include development of a green building program and two more hours per week for the Open Space and Ecology Analyst.

Mr. Smith said the primary goal for the Redevelopment Agency in 2005/06 is to work with the financial consultant and Baylands developer to develop a fiscal plan for RDA participation in funding public infrastructure within the project.  He noted the other objective is to start construction of the Habitat for Humanity “sweat equity” project.

MPT Johnson acknowledged that the San Mateo County Habitat for Humanity has a good reputation, but she was aware of one Habitat for Humanity project in Sacramento that has gone on for years and years.  She urged the staff to make sure the project moves ahead as expeditiously as possible.  Mr. Smith said the staff is working on those issues in the development agreement and other project documents, which will require the developer to achieve certain milestones within a designated timeframe.  He added that all the details of the financing the volunteer labor component will not be available until later, so Habitat for Humanity will post a completion bond to ensure that the work can be finished.

CM Panza noted the San Francisco and Peninsula Lion’s Club sponsored a Habitat for Humanity project in Daly City last year, and this year’s project will be the handicap-accessible unit in Brisbane.  Mr. Smith said the staff provided Habitat for Humanity with a list of all the local service organizations so they can be contacted for donations, volunteer labor, and other kinds of support.

CM Panza asked about the status of the vegetation management plan.  Mr. Smith reported that vegetation management has become an ongoing activity.  He noted that the first year’s tasks, consisting of eucalyptus control, invasive plant removal, and mapping, were completed.  He said the City Council approved the second year’s program as part of last year’s budget, and the same amount of funding will be needed for the third year.

CM Panza noted that the City has an open space program and an open space fund, but the activity is managed through the City Manager’s department.  He suggested it might make more sense to transfer funds from the general fund to the open space fund to cover administration of the program.  Mr. Smith noted that when the open space fund was set up, the City Council intended that the money be used to acquire open space parcels, not to pay for administration.  He explained how the administrative costs were allocated and accounted for.

Mr. Smith advised that the first-time homebuyer loan program has not been successful in using up all its allocated funds, even with changes to the preference system and lottery.  He said the staff is looking at ways to attract more eligible applicants, but current market conditions make it difficult to find qualified buyers.  He recommended not allocating additional funds for the program at this time.

Mayor Richardson thanked Mr. Smith for his presentation.

At 10:40 p.m., CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to continue the meeting to 11:00 p.m.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Mayor Richardson noted that if the City Council plans to look at worst-case budget scenarios, it might be wise to consider eliminating the televising of Planning Commission meetings, scale back on funding for open space and vegetation management, and reduce the general fund transfer to the Parks and Recreation Department.

MPT Johnson recommended looking only at possible cuts in the Parks and Recreation Department budget.  She said she did not want to consider cutting vegetation management at this time.  CM Panza agreed, and noted a crisis mode was not warranted.  

Mayor Richardson explained that she was concerned because the City’s reserves were falling so low.  Councilmembers decided to look only at the impact of budget cuts on recreation programs.

City Clerk Schroeder said the City Clerk’s budget for 2005/06 was essentially the same as last year’s, with the exception of the election in November.  She noted she would be bringing election resolutions and procedures for filling vacancies to the City Council at the next meeting.

Ms. Schroeder stated that her objectives include additional improvements to the City’s records management system and managing the City’s Web site material.

Councilmembers thanked Ms. Schroeder for her presentation. 



5.
Administrative Services

Finance Director Schillinger presented the 2005/06 budget for administrative services.  He reviewed and discussed the objectives for the Finance Department.  He noted program changes include hiring an economic vitality and sustainability intern and implementing use of business license software.

Councilmembers recommended deleting “sustainability” from the intern’s title.

Maria Saguisag-Sid presented the objectives and program changes for Human Resources.

Mr. Schillinger said program changes proposed for Central Services include increased cable programming, network support, and Web support.

MPT Johnson pointed out the budget for the Airport Roundtable should be changed to $1,500 rather than $1,000.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, that the meeting be adjourned.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:54 p.m. with no announcements.
ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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